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Swaffham Town Council.
Minutes of the Open Spaces Committee Meeting held on Monday 20th May 2019 at 6.30pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Swaffham.
Committee Members: Cllr J Skinner (in the chair)
 			Cllr’s L Beech, W Bensley, G Edwards, B Holmes, I Pilcher, K Sandle. 

Councillors:                 P Darby, S Matthews

Non-Councillors:         Mark Edwards (Pest Control)

Public:			4

Deputy Clerk:              Mrs C Smith
Admin Assistant:         Ms K Furnass
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1. Apologies for Absence.
1.1 Mrs S Palmer.

2. Declarations of interest.
There were no declarations of interest.

3. To Elect a Chairman and Vice Chairman for the forthcoming year 2019-20
3.1    Cllr Skinner was nominated for Chairman for the forthcoming year 2019-20.
	It was agreed to elect Cllr Skinner as Chairman for the forthcoming year 2019-20.

3.2    Cllr Holmes was nominated for Vice Chairman for the forthcoming year 2019-20.
	It was agreed to elect Cllr Holmes as Vice Chairman for the forthcoming year 2019-20.

4. To consider co-option of representatives/public for the forthcoming year 2019/20
4.1    A brief discussion followed on why this co-option was required with the Deputy Clerk giving the
         reasoning behind the appointment. No decision was made at this time.
 
The meeting was adjourned at 6.33 for public participation -see appendix 1.

For the benefit of the meeting the Deputy Clerk gave an explanation of what a Public
Protection Space Order (PSPO)  was and the background of why it was being asked for.
A brief discussion followed on the pros and cons of such an order. It was suggested that
Councillors might like to visit the Recreation Ground and see for themselves any problems.

The meeting resumed at 6.45pm

5. Minutes of last meeting
The minutes of 25th March 2019 were agreed by the Committee and signed as a true record by the Chairman.


6. To Consider reports and/or issues relating to the following:
a. Recreation Ground. 
The Deputy Clerk and the Works Manager  had today met with James Edwards at the old toilet block. The plans had previously been agreed but Mr Edwards had now offered a revised plan to put back the facilities as it stands with a men’s, ladies and disabled toilet. The Council funding commitment remains at £2k, but as the changes to the plan were significant it had been brought back to open spaces to agree the changes. 
It was questioned whether Councillors who were not on the Open Spaces Committee, were allowed to make comments during meetings. The Deputy Clerk informed the meeting that yes, comments were allowed from Councillors not on Committees, but they had no voting rights.
It was unanimously agreed for the revised plans

Hedges: Mr Chambers had reported to the Deputy Clerk that the Rotary Club had been successful in their bid for mixed hedging. The planting will go ahead in the Autumn, they also hoped to include closing some of the gaps on the Southlands side of the Rec.
Bags of Help: an application for a bike to extend the outdoor Gym had been accepted by Tesco.
Tree Survey: this will be undertaken in the coming week, with a report expected back in a couple of weeks. This will include a list of any work to be undertaken.

b. Allotments 
Following the allotment checks seven letters were sent out, either requesting a tidy up or maintenance issues. The chain on one of the gates at Shouldham Lane had been cut. The Works Manager  will arrange for this to be welded. Strimming on the vacant plots will be scheduled  in this week.
One Cllr expressed his views on the new Allotment sub Committee that had replaced the old Partners meeting and annual Allotment Forum and had commented on some of the decisions made by the sub Committee. 
The Deputy Clerk gave an explanation of the reasoning behind the sub Committee for the benefit of the new Cllrs.
In discussions that followed it was reported that SCALGA  had about 55 members but  countered by another Cllr that there were many more tenants who were not members. It was noted that one Cllr had alternative ideas for the running of the allotments and would be submitting these at a later date when finalised.
c. Churchyard and Cemetery
The new prices were now in place as recommended at the Finance Committee.
d. The Oaklands update on the Pocket Park project 
The project should be finished in the next couple of days and will be handed over as soon as the ROSPA inspection had been done. The Deputy Clerk explained about the Project Support Officer’s successful bid with the Pocket Park grant and that this was another area that would be included in the Rotary’s hedge planting plan. An explanation was also given on the ROSPA checks.
e. Orford Road/Merryweather Road/Campingland– nothing to report this time.

f. The Shambles The latest fly tipping had been removed. As the Town Council are in the final stages of ownership of the Shambles a brief history was given by the Deputy Clerk on the general use of the area. Questions were asked about parking rights and it was suggested that one option, to utilise the space, could be to have parking restrictions. This would open up the area to other uses such as pop up food outlets. The Deputy Clerk replied that when it comes under the ownership of the Town Council then any suggestions can go on a future agenda.



7. Pest Control Report 
Mr M Edwards reported that he had asked for another audit to confirm his methods were adequate. He thought it would be a good idea to have some feedback from allotment tenants on their thoughts.
Mr Edwards was asked to give an explanation of his methods by a Cllr who was struggling to deal with rats on his own allotments and could not see how anyone was able to deal with this problem on all of the allotment plots.
The Deputy Clerk gave a rundown of the contract with Pest Control.
There had been a deferred decision at the last meeting on how to deal with pigeons at the Town Hall. Information on a scaring alarm for use in the courtyard had been previously been given by a Cllr. This alarm had received good reviews and he hoped it would be put forward as a proposal.
It was reported that the ducks in the town centre were being regularly fed by one lady. This was not helping to keep them away. It was also mentioned that there seemed to be fewer ducks at the Northwell Pool area.
Discussions moved on and it was suggested to have an earlier meeting than the bi-monthly one. It was thought to discuss and decide what was the remit of the Committee. Some Cllrs thought it should have a wider range to include health & welfare. A more flexible agenda was also asked for. The Deputy Clerk was asked to find out when the BDC Feasibility Study was to be published. It was proposed for the 10th June 2019 for the next meeting.
It was agreed for the 10th June for the next meeting

8. Next Meeting
The next meeting will be Monday 10th June  2019.

Meeting Closed at 7.45pm.                                                        Chairman…………………………..



















                A member of the public read out a letter asking that there would be no restrictions on dogAPPENDIX 1

                walking at the Rec. A petition had been started supporting this view with approximately 50
                signatures so far. 
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Twould like to use this opportunity to share some information with you and I do 50 on behalf of a

group of dog walkers who regularly walk their dogs on the Haspalls Road recreation ground.

We walk our dogs early in the morning and again in mid aftemoon. It is an opportunity for the dogs
to have some freedom, get exercise and socialise in a controlled environment. It i also an
‘opportunity for the owners, often elderly, isolated and of imited mobility, to socialise. It is true that
sometimes, in deep conversation, we might get distracted and may not immediately be able to find
‘where our dogs have performed. However, we are a self policing group, and, in effect, go on patrol
o find not only our own dogs droppings, but also those left behind by less scrupulous dog owners.
‘We are aware of the disease Toxocariasis and do our utmost to ensure tht the park is not only clear
of dog poo but that also general litter, including broken glass and drinks cans, is cleared away as
necessary. We are also a self regulatory group. As an example whenever children are playing in the
central park area our dogs, i there at all, are not given freedom to wander around the park off the

lead. We are aware of our responsibilitis.

Once we had sight of the Minutes of the January meeting of the Open Spaces Committee and
realised that the Town Council was investigating the possibility of a Public Space Protcction Order
we launched a Petition seeking public support for continued aceess in accordance with current
amangements. So far we have 15 completed shets, but this is an ongoing process and newly filled
sheets are still being returned. The Petition already shows that therc is a significant level of public
support for the continuation of current acess arrangements. A copy of all compleied sheets will be
forwarded to the Breckland District Council so that they can be considered as part of the
consultation process legally required to be carried out. It is for the council to prove, and for the
District Council to accept, that if dogs continue to use the park as at present there will be “a

detrimental effect on the quality of life of those in the locality”. Our expanding Petition suggests

that this is not the case. We loak forward to seeing the Council's evidence that asserls otherwise.





